PINEWOOD FIRE DISTRICT

BOARD MEETING
JUNE 21, 2016
MEMBERS PRESENT:
Chairman - Richard Drinen

Clerk - Barbara Timberman

Member - Robert Rose
Member - Lois Barnes 

Member - Patricia Treharne

MEMBERS ABSENT:

None
STAFF PRESENT:

John Welsch, Fire Chief
   
Office Manager - Kim Ball

Captain, Rick Maggard
Engineer, Dominic Garcia

Firefighter, Kris Jordan

Firefighter, Caleb Garcia
Firefighter, Bennie Pospishel
VOLUNTEERS PRESENT:
None
PUBLIC PRESENT:


Robert Timberman


Len Friedlund




Meeting opened at 3:00 p.m. with the Pledge of Allegiance and Roll Call.  A quorum was affirmed.

ADMINISTRATIVE REMARKS:
None
APPROVAL OF MINUTES:  MAY 17, 2016
Chairman Drinen asked the board if they had any corrections to the minutes.
Chief Welsch explained that he found an error on page 4, showed the office manager what needed to be corrected.  

Chairman Drinen asked if there were any other corrections; hearing none the minutes were approved with the corrections noted by Chief Welsch.
CORRESPONDENCE:

Board of Directors given correspondence to review.
FINANCIAL REPORTS: 
Chief Welsch explained that we are only 84.76% received income from FDAT and he only expects to see about 90% of our FDAT income this year.  We never receive the entire amount from FDAT that we are suppose to receive due to the way the County distributes FDAT funds.  Most of our other category items are under budgeted amounts.  We have received more than our budgeted income in ambulance, cash receipts, lease income and contracted services.  
Chief Welsch explained that this year we may be using the small loan agreement that we have with Coconino County Treasurers office to get us through the last few months before tax income starts coming in.  We have not had to take out a loan for many years but this year we will not have as much in our carryover fund as we have had in previous years.
Chief Welsch is currently working on the Foxboro contract, an additional property at Fox Ranch, and he is going to approach the rancher at Newman Park to see if they would like to contract with us also.  

OFFICE MANAGER’S REPORT – Kim Ball
A.  Ambulance Billing Report:  MAY 2016
In May we charged out $23,365.26 in ambulance billing; we received $8,602.86 in ambulance payments which gives us a year to date income amount of $156,107.88.  Resident subsidy for May was $171.69 with a year to date figure of $16,237.91 going back into the community.   The aging report in May was $50,320.26.  Insurance reimbursement year to date is $586.94.
B.  Monthly Run Log Comparison Report: MAY 2016
In May we had 27 medical calls, 6 fire calls and 8 special duties calls for a total of 41 calls.  We saw 5 individuals in the med room which brought our total for the month to 46 calls.  We did 16 transports and transported 19 individuals to the hospital.  There were 29 in district calls or 71% and there were 12 out of district calls or 29%.
C.  Out of District in Collections:  Discussion and Vote to Remove Any Claims 3 years Old or Older From Our Collections Spreadsheet
Chairman Drinen explained that just like last month we need to remove some of these old outstanding claims from our spread sheet as per auditor's suggestion.
Chief Welsch reminded the board that although we are removing these claims from our spread sheet the collections agency will still be retaining them and if we should get paid we will receive the funds due us.

Chairman Drinen asked for a motion to remove the out of district claims in collections that are 3 years old or older.
Clerk Timberman stated "I so move."

Chairman Drinen stated "Moved by Clerk Timberman.  Do I have a second?"

Member Rose stated "Second."

Chairman Drinen stated "Seconded by Member Rose.  Is there any discussion?  Hearing none I will call the question.  All those in favor of the motion signify by stating Aye.  All those opposed state Nay.  Motion passed unanimously."

Aye: 
4

Nay:
0

CHIEF'S REPORT:  
A.
Response Exception Reports:


1.
Fire

2.
EMS


3.
Rescue
Chief Welsch explained that we are working on fire prevention division; Caleb Garcia achieved fire inspector 1 & 2 certifications and is working towards fire inspector 3 with his goal being that he will become a fire marshal.  So that we have someone here that has specialization in code enforcement.  We had a change in ownership at one of the local restaurants that gave us an opportunity to get our foot in the door and start working on fire prevention and code enforcement within the local business community.  

Caleb is working up a program where we will be able to assign certain commercial occupancies to each shift and then they will rotate each year, this program will allow us to do those code enforcement inspections each year.  Caleb is also trying to get into the National Fire Academy in Maryland, if he is accepted his tuition and travel will be paid for by the National Fire Administration, Department of Homeland Security.  The only things we will have to pay for are his meals and any backfill to cover his shifts.
Chief Welsch met with Scott Bowen today; he is very concerned about the forest on the South side of the park.  I explained our frustrations with the forest service, and that we have been trying for at least 10 years to get them to do a controlled burn in that area.  Chief explained to him that more importantly we need to take care of the inside of Munds Park; today I just received a potential grant opportunity concerning cutting and thinning in Munds Park.  If we should receive this grant it would pay for the man power to do the cutting and thinning as well as public education funds to educate the public as to why we need to thin out the trees.  Chief will be working with Mr. Timberman and the Firewise group, the Bear Jaw group and Caleb and we will try to come up with a grant package before the dead line for the grant.  
Chief Welsch explained that Coconino County has implemented stage 1 fire restrictions.  Stage 1 fire restrictions state that open burning is allowed by a governmental agencies with permitted programs.  We control open burning with the burn barrel program but we also have a permitted campfire program.  Last weekend we had the sheriff's office called for a campfire at a residents home, he called us to come up and put out the fire.  Captain Oberly explained that the fire district has a campfire program that we oversee and allow except on Red Flag days.  The sheriff felt that we do not have the authority to do that but he was going to contact his supervisor to get a determination.  Today Chief spoke to Coconino County Emergency Managers Office and I explained to him that we are a state governmental agency and have the right to issue burn permits to the residents.  I explained that ADEQ gives us the right to issue burn permits in our fire district.  ADEQ also governs agricultural and ranching operations are exempt from the County regulations, he was unaware of these regulations.  I expect to hear from the Sheriff's Office again about this issue.    

Clerk Timberman asked the Chief if it is a no burn day and we have the NO BURN BANNERS out if residents can still have a campfire.  
Chief Welsch explained that no fires are allowed on a RED FLAG day and that includes campfires at a residents home.

Chief Welsch explained that the Bear Jaw Crew is out on the Wildcat Fire.

Office Manager Ball explained that they have just been released from the Wildcat Fire and they are going to another fire in that same area.

Chief Welsch explained that we have had no fire assignments in the park.  

B.  Update on Legislative Issues:
Chief explained that the legislature has closed for this session.  
C.  AFDA Update:
Summer conference is coming up in Phoenix.
D.  Dispatch/Communications Update:

Chief Welsch and Captain Maggard had a meeting with management at Guardian Dispatch which went very well.  Guardian management agreed that there were problems and they are committed to working through these problems and getting the problems resolved.  We also discussed the problems that they are having with some of the other fire agencies that they dispatch for; they would like us to come up with SOP manual for fire agencies that will help them dispatch better.  So we are working on coming up with a standardized manual for procedures to dispatch fire calls.
Chief Welsch also spoke to them about our calls being delayed by the Public Safety Dispatching system that all 9-1-1 calls go through; Guardian has contacted the state communications group and was told that this kind of problem had to be handled through the individuals agencies.  So now Guardian is recording and documenting all associated issues with delayed dispatch; when they get enough information gathered for us to take this to the Department of Health Services Bureau of EMS, at which point Chief Welsch can ask them to intervene.  At that point hopefully DHS will let them know that this is unacceptable and they will receive fines for any future delays.

Chief Welsch will be meeting with the Junipine Fire Chief because they are having similar problems with their dispatching service which is located in Williams.

SB1244 FIRE DISTRICT TAX RATE CAP PROJECT:  Update
Chief Welsch wrote up the ballot proposal and he has sent it to the County Attorney for review.   Elections Department has been notified that we will be having an election.
POST BUDGET:  Discussion and Vote to Post 2016-2017 Budget
Chief Welsch explained to the board that we just received an email from the Coconino County Board of Supervisors that we have to have our budget to them by July 14th.  We will have to send our budget into them before the next board meeting.  If anything changes on the budget we will have to send them a revised budget at that time.
Chief Welsch explained that this is the budget that all of the board members received last week via email.  He explained that our carryover amount is down from last year, medical insurance increased by 11% and went over the possibility of a small loan with the County to cover payroll/accounts payable toward the end of the summer.

Member Treharne brought up a concern on the payroll for the new office manager in December.  
Chief Welsch explained that we were hiring the experienced individual to do the job, in order to hire this individual we needed to match what the individual is currently making at her current job.
Chairman Drinen explained to Member Treharne that he had already given the Chief permission to hire whoever he felt best qualified for the position.

Chairman Drinen asked "Are there any further questions for the Chief about the budget?  Do I have a motion?"

Member Treharne stated "I move that this budget be approved for posting as presented."

Chairman Drinen stated "Is there a second?"

Member Barnes stated "I second."

Chairman Drinen stated "We have a motion and a second, is there any further discussion?  Hearing none I will call the question.  All those in favor of the motion signify by stating Aye, all those opposed by Nay.  Motion passed unanimously.
Aye:
4

Nay:
0
Member Rose asked the Chief if we put something in about the 5 year maximum on tax increase that we are proposing in the proposal sent to the County Attorney.

Chief Welsch explained that the proposal did in fact have the time limit included for the tax override proposal included in the verbiage.

SUMMARIZE ACTION ITEMS:
Update on Legislative Issues

AFDA Update

Dispatch/Communications Update:  Guardian Air

Budget Approval
SB1244 Update
FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS:
Approve Budget:  2016/2017 Fiscal Year

Fire Protection:  Newman Park

SB 1244 Update

CALL TO PUBLIC:
Mr. Timberman explained that he contacted state forestry service and Smoky the Bear will be here on July 23 at Kids Safety Day between the hours of 10AM and 12 PM.
Mr. Friedlund explained that the County is planning on restriping the roadways sometime in the near future.  This will take approximately 2 weeks depending on weather and their equipment.  The stripping machines are notoriously temperamental and break down quite frequently.

The meeting adjourned at 3:46  P.M.
NEXT MEETING:
JULY 19, 2016 at 3 P.M.
Respectfully submitted by   ____________________________________________________


       

          (Clerk of the Board, Barbara Timberman)
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